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November 13, 2012

Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation 

District Board Minutes

November 13, 2012
The Board of the Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation District met on this day at 9:00 a.m. in the multi-purpose room of the Detention Center.
Roll Call was taken.  The following members were present:
Defiance County


Fulton County


Henry County


Williams County
Diane Collins


Judge Bumb


Tom Mack


Judge Bird


Roger Gardner


Joe Friess


Rich Myers


David Brown
Tom Kime


Dean Genter


Larry Siclair


Kathy Nern

Judge Strausbaugh





Others present:
Brian Patrick       April Cook      Gayle Hilkert  


Gregg Harter 
Chad Kauffman



Les  McCaslin
ADAMhs Board - Executive Director ADAMhs Board



Rob Giesige
ADAMhs Board - Director of Finance and Administration     
Roger Gardner welcomed guests Gregg Harter and Chad Kauffman to the meeting.  Gregg and Chad are NWOJDC employees who wanted to observe a Board Meeting. 
Larry Siclair motioned to approved the September 11th Board Meeting Minutes. Tom Mack 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.   
Roger explained we would need to change the order of the Board Meeting due Board Member Schedule.  

Roger requested Tom Kime proceed with the Finance Committee Report. 
Finance Committee

2013 Budget - The Finance Committee is proposing the 2013 Budget Brian presented to the Committee.  The 2013 Operating Expense Budget includes a 4.09% increase.  However, in 2013 we will receive $88,000 in Title 1 Funds, $42,000 more than we received in 2012.  This accounts for about half the Budget increase.  Other accounts are in line.  Tom pointed out there is a 3% increase to the Salaries Accounts.  

Tom also explained a change in the Operating Revenue Budget.  For the first time we are proposing a Non-member Rent Revenue Account.  We now a five year history of non-member rents.  Each year we have averaged between $100,000 and $125,000 in non-member rents.  Assigning $25,000 Non-Member Rent Revenue is minimal.  Expenses continue to increase while carry-over funds decrease.  Adding a Non-Member Rent Revenue Account seemed a better option than asking Commissioners to increase Member County Rents.   
Joe Friess motioned the Board approve the 2013 Operating Budget as presented.  Kathy Nern 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.

Account Transfer - Request was made to transfer funds from the Gas Account into the Electric Account.  Diane Collins motioned the Board approve a transfer of $7,000 from the Gas account into the Electric Account.  Tom Mack 2nd the motion.  Electric usage has increased.  Gas expense has decreased.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.
Year End Transfers – Diane Collins motioned the Board authorize the transfer of up to $1500 between accounts as needed between now and December 31, 2012.  Rich Myers 2nd the motion.  No further discussion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.
2012 Capital Budget – The cash balance in the Capital Budget is $236,000.  The desired balance is $250,000.  Rich Myers motioned the Board approve a year end transfer of $14,000 from the Operating Fund into the Capital Fund.  The motion includes a request to add $14,000 from the Unappropriated Account to the 2012 Operating Budget, increasing the 2012 Budget $14,000. Those funds then need to be assigned to the transfer-out account so funds are available to transfer.   Larry Siclair 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.

Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes. 

Health Insurance – Board reviewed Health insurance proposals from Anthem and Medical Mutual presented in the Board Packet.  Anthem is the current health insurance carrier.  Medical Mutual and Anthem have the same deductible and coinsurance.  However, Medical Mutual offers a lower cost for the Specialist office visit along with lower Prescription Drug costs.  Also, the Medical Mutual Plan offers a 4.52% savings over the Anthem Renewal.   The Committee is recommending the Medical Mutual Plan.  Larry Siclair motioned the Board approve the Medical Mutual SuperMed Plus Option P9 with Rx Option 2 as recommended.  Kathy Nern 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion Carried. Unanimous Ayes
Credit Card – Brian explained we currently have a VISA Credit Card through State Bank and Trust with a $3,600 limit.  We rarely reach the limit.  However, recently we sent employees to an Ohio Supreme Court Training.  There was no training expense,  however, we did 
have significant travel expense.  In addition we took advantage of an opportunity to purchase books at a reduced cost for the detainee library.  We reached the credit card limit and were not able use the card.   State Bank and Trust will not allow any changes to the existing 

card without a personal signature and an employee’s social security number.  The employee could be responsible for the credit card and any issues with the card could potentially reflect on the employee’s credit.  

With that in mind we did some research. PNC offers a credit card that does not require personal information.  PNC will issue a company credit card with a Board Resolution.  We are requesting a PNC Credit Card with a $10,000 limit.  Kathy Nern motioned the Board approve the PNC Credit Card with $10,000 limit.  Rich Myers 2nd the motion Motion carried. Unanimous Ayes.  

Member County Credit – Tom Mack motioned the Board approve a Member County Credit with the February rent, to be invoiced in January 2013.  Larry Siclair 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  

Mental Health Counselor- Tom explained there have been changes to the funding for the mental health counselor.  Les McCaslin is here to help explain the situation.

Brian explained the mental health counselor provides family counseling, group counseling and individual counseling.  Previously Medicaide would pay the counseling cost.   However, that has changed.  Recently the state changed billing procedures.  Effective July 1, 2012, billing goes through Ohio Job and Family Services.  If ODJFS sees a service is coded as provided within a correctional facility medicaide will no longer pay.  This affects both the mental health and the drug and alcohol counselors.  It applies to in-house counselors as well as counselors from outside agencies.  Brian, a couple board members and the Judges met with the ADAMhs Board several weeks ago to discuss the funding issues.  At that time it was decided to use four county levy monies to fund member county services.  This will not cover non-member county detainees.  ADAMhs will not fund mental health groups because these sessions include non-member youth.  Mr. McCaslin stated,   “We simply can’t fund non-member services”.  He explained these are local tax dollars and are to be used for member counties only.  
NWOJDC has an issue with this because we are required to include all youth in the group sessions that meet weekly.  Another issue we have is if we need services for an out of county detainee in crisis, we will have to call First Call for Help rather than using our own mental health counselor who is funded through the ADAMhs Board.  This could also become very problematic.  
Les stated the state blindsided the agency with changes to Medicaide billing.  He was able to find fund for member county services.  His Board is committed to serving member county youth.  However, he stated again his simply cannot use four county levy funds to service non-member youth.   Les told the Board from his perspective, we could hire our own counselor.  However, we need to be aware of a few things.  Every time another person is introduced into the therapeutic environment, you lose continuity.  Currently most our detainees follow through with counselor services from Recovery Services of NW Ohio or Four County Family Center.  There could be some negative consequences if continuity is lost.  Les also pointed out the local ADAMhs Board will cover expenses for local youth in facilities outside the four county area.
Tom explained the Finance Committee discussed hiring our own full-time counselor.  However, there are financial consequences we must consider.  He also explained we cannot segregate member youth from non-member youth, we must provide services to all detainees.  This present a dilemma.
Judge Bumb expressed two specific concerns related to hiring a counselor.  His first concern is for the continuity of care for Fulton County youth.  Secondly, we must be sensitive to the use of tax payers monies.  We would in effect be asking tax payers to paying for duplication of services.  Judge Bumb suggested we not make a decision today. Rather the Board Chairman appoint an Ad Hoc Committee to work with Brian to research options.  We traditionally have a Judge advise committees.  Judge Bumb offered to serve on the AD Hoc Committee.  However, he understood Judge McColley was interested in this and is not available today.  He felt she should have the opportunity to serve.  If she is not available,  he is willing to serve as the advisor.  Judge Bumb also suggested it may be appropriate to discuss services with non-member county Judges.  Perhaps Judges could have contracts in place with agencies that provide services to youth before sending the youth to our facility.  Brian reported that paperwork is already in progress.  Judge Bumb stated it is a huge step to transition from an agency provided counselors to our own counselor and needs to be given careful consideration.  
Judge Bird agrees with the Ad Hoc Committee.   It would be appropriate to negotiate with non-member county Judges for mental health and drug and alcohol counseling services.   Judge Bird questioned who would offer the supervision and liability insurance if we hired our own counselor.  He also expressed concern for continuity of service.  The Life Without Drugs Program is a huge success.  We offer immediate continuity of services that is does not exist elsewhere in the state.  The youth appear in his Court the same day as release.  Often the Drug and Alcohol Counselor is with them.  The kids are then scheduled for counseling services within days of release.   That continuity provides a great deal of success.  What we have is working well and we don’t want to sacrifice an effect program.  Judge Bird noted that Les keeps programs like this a priority and works to provide funding for the services.
Judge Strausbaugh clarified we have services for the member county youth covered.  The proposal is aimed at providing services to all detainees, member and non-member.  He stated this facility is focused on the treatment of member county youth.  Other jurisdictions are responsible for the care of their youth.  Judge Strausbaugh agrees with forming an Ad Hoc Committee

Roger explained he would appoint an Ad Hoc Committee.  He first wants to talk with Brian to make sure the Committee has a clear understanding of  the  research Brian had already done. 
Roger thanked Les and Rob for attending the meeting and for their input.     
Board asked Brian how we are handling the group sessions at this point.  Brian explained in his experience in corrections,

problems arise when the detainee population is segregated.  We have been filling in the with PREP.  Lucas County Health Department has brought in the Pregnancy Reduction Education Program (PREP).  PREP will meet through January.  
Board asked  how many Job and Family Service agencies we deal with.  Brian explained we have never dealt with Job and Family Service Agencies.  Recently there has been discussion with non-member ADAMhs Boards.   In the past there have been a few cases where the Court has paid for services.    Judge Bumb noted he feels the responsibility to fund services falls on the Judge of the county.  He also offered to contact non-member Judges to explain the recent changes.  Brian has already volunteered to visit outside member county agencies to explain the situation.  It was explained non-member counties may use our counselors as long as they are willing to pay for the services.  ADAMhs Board would bill the non-member ADAMhs Board for services.  
Non-member counties do not send their youth here only because of services.  The facility is respected and the cost is relatively low.  

Capital Budget.  Board reviewed the 2013 Capital Budget.  The Budget remains at $79,000.  There are not changes to the Budget.  Kathy Nern motioned the Board approve the 2013 Capital Budget at $79,000.  Joe Friess 2nd the motion.  There was no futher discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.   
Personnel and Grievance Committee

Tom Mack motioned the Board enter into executive session to discuss employee evaluation and compensation.  Judges are to be included 
In the executive session.  Tom Kime motioned the Board enter executive session.  Larry Siclair 2nd the motion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  Roll Call vote taken.  
Board entered into Executive Session at 9:48 a.m.
Board re-convened 10:07 a.m.  

Finance Committee

Finance Committee chairman Tom Kime explained the Board accepted a 3% increase to the Salaries accounts.  Larry Siclair motioned the Board approve a 3% increase for the Superintendent for 2013.   Superintendent has the understanding he may allocate the 3% increase to  employees as he sees fit.  Tom Kime 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  
Board asked if it is difficult to find people to work.  Brian responded it is difficult to find good people to work.  

Superintendents Report

Population Report:


September
October



Intakes
   
40

48
    


Releases

36

39



Recidivists
25 (62%)
25 (52%)
Security Report:






September
October
Escorts to assigned cell or observation cell 


    1

  0
Removal of safety or security and/or inflicting self-harm
    0

  0
Use of Force Incidents result in injury


    0                         0
Medical Services Report:



           September
October
Nurse Sick Calls






25

    36
Physician Sick Calls




27

    28


Physicals






20

    22
ER Visits






  2

    01
Hospital Admits






  0                               0

Ambulance Transports




  0
      
      0



Percentage of Detainees on Prescription Drugs

52%

    48%
Percentage of Detainees on Psychotropic Medications

37%
                  32%
Life without Drugs




September and October
Total Number of Individual Hours

     

      59.1
 Total Number of Case Management Units      

      25.8
Total Number of Group Hours 

 

    337.0
Total Number of Assessment Hours 
    

      23.3
Mental Health Program:




September 
 

October
Mental Health Assessment Hours


                16.00 (8 Assessments)

1.50 (5 Assessments)
Groups Hours Weekly



                  6.00 (54 detainees in group)
10.00 (78 detainees in group)
Individual and Family sessions hours

                70.00
                 

70.00
There were 6 Suicide Watch Days in September (6-15 minute watch days and 0 One on One watch days) 






        1 - detainee for six (6) days

There were 5 Suicide Watch Days in October (5-15 minute watches and 0 One-on-One watch days)  






        1 – detainee for five (5) days 


Education Summary: 





September Report
Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language

398 Detainees in attendance

337 Males            61 Females


Workforce Employability, Life Skills)

Classroom B: (Math, science and social studies)  
400 Detainees in attendance

338 Males           62 Females
October Report
Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language

674 Detainees in attendance 

527 Males         147 Females



Workforce Employability, Life Skills)
Classroom B: (Math, science and social studies)  
678 Detainees in attendance

529 Males         149 Females
Training Report:

Superintendent Patrick noted a total of 294.75 training hours for the reporting period:

              202.25 Hours  - Online Training – Bipolar Disorder in Children and Adolescents, Culture Diversity, Environmental Safety in the Workplace, Ethical Standards for Correctional Supervisors, and Calming Children in Crisis.  

               48.00 Hours – Working with Mentally Ill Youth in the Juvenile Justice System (4 Staff)

               22.00 Hours – Train the Trainer in Detention Officer Curriculum (1 – Staff)

               22.50 Hours -  PREP Facilitaors (Pregnancy Reduction  Education Program)     


Personnel Report:

New Hires:     1 Intermittent Officer



Resignations:  1 Program Officer









          1 Part-time JCO


Transfers: 
  1 Senior Officer to Program Officer


Discharges:      1 – Intermittent Officer

  1 Intermittent JCO to Part Time JCO


Grievances:      0


  1 Intermittent JCO to Full Time JCO




Vacancies:      2 Part-Time Juvenile Corrections Officers 

Board asked if it was difficult to find people. Brian reported it is not difficult to find people.  It is difficult to find good people.


September Billing Census
Member County Credits – Defiance County was charged with one (1) overage during September.  $102 was returned to member counties.  Defiance County - $18    Henry County - $19    Fulton County - $18    Williams County - $47  
Non-Member County Revenues – There were a total of 212 non-member beds contracted at $63/day during September:
Ashland County contracted 30 beds         Hancock County contracted 78 beds        Hardin County contracted 104 beds                             
Monthly Total Non-Member Rent Revenue - $13,356
Average Daily Population
- 27.9
    Average Female Population  -  3.2  
Average Non-member Population – 7.1
October Billing Census
Member County Credits – During October Defiance and Henry Counties were charged with five (5) overages.  $1,020 was returned to member counties:

Defiance County - $134        Henry County - $125        Fulton County - $187        Williams County - $575
Year to date Member Credit - $5,610
Non-Member County Revenues – During the month of October there were 268 non-member beds contracted at a rate of $63/day. 

Ashland County - 31 beds        Hancock County - 130 beds        Hardin County - 93 beds
    Putnam County – 14 beds
Monthly Total Non-Member Rent Revenue - $16,884
2012 Year to Date Non-Member County Rent Revenue - $ 128,394.
Average Daily Population – 33.8            Average Female Population – 7.1             Average Non-Member Population – 8.6
Financial Report – 
Cash Report:

Operating Fund Balance 
10-31-2012
$ 668,134 
Capital Fund Balance
10-31-2012
$ 236,000
As of October 31st , we have expended 78.5% of the Operating Budget.     

Assistant Superintendent’s Report

April distributed two packets to the Board.  One packet included the Annual DYS Inspection Report.  The inspection was conducted on September 11, 2012.   NWOJDC was 100% compliant in all mandatory and all recommended standards. 
She also distributed information about the Book Club that counselor Christine McVay and teacher Alisa Bowsher have recently started.  There is Book Club Synopsis for the Board to review.  Reviews written by the detainee are included as well as books detainees may read in the future.  
Facilities Committee
No report.   
Program and Policy Committee
Diane Collins noted there is no report.  
Old Business 
There was no old business to discuss.
New Business
NWCC Senior Nursing Student Clinicals – Roger read a letter to the Board he had received from Lori Bird, Dean of Nursing at Northwest State Community College.   NSCC is requesting we consider senior nursing students to participate in the clinical learning experience at our facility.  This is a one on one student preceptor clinical taken prior to graduation and follows all Ohio Board of Nursing requirements.  One of the nurses who services NWOJDC is a NSCC Preceptor.  The request is to permit a student to work with the nurse preceptor during her scheduled hours at the detention center.  Judge Bird noted for disclosure purposes the Dean of Nursing, Lori Bird is his wife.  Diane Collins said the clinical portion during her nursing education was a very positive experience and a key component of her training.   It was emphasized there would be supervision at all times.  Brian is supportive of the program and the consensus of the Board was support for the program. 

CCNO 2013 Contract – Brian reviewed the 2013 cost of services proposed by CCNO.   The contract proposed for 2013 totals $134,433.  This is an $11,000 increase over the 2012 contract.  Food service accounts for the majority of the increase.  Increase was due to the New Meal Plan implemented this past year by the National School Lunch Program.  Medical costs are going up about $1,500, laundry is up about $1,000.  Contract renews in February.  Tom Kime motioned the Board approve the 2013 CCNO Contract.  Dave Brown 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  

PREA (Prison Rape Elimination Act) - Brian reviewed the Justice Department’s PREA standard staffing ratios for juvenile facilities.  Staffing ratios have been amended recently to be implemented in 2017.  Currently Ohio mandates a ratio of 1 staff for every 12 detainees during waking hours and 1staff for every 25 detainees during sleeping hours.  PREA will supersede Ohio mandates.  PREA ratios mandates 1staff for every 8 detainees during waking hours and 1staff for every 16 detainees during sleeping hours.  We currently meet standards.  However, we may need additional staffing for sleeping hours when the new ratios are implemented.
Adjudicated Youth – Judge Bird discussed legislation implemented this past September that stipulates any youth adjudicated as a delinquent child must now be housed in the juvenile system until reaching their 21st birthday.   The trend is to care for detainees locally. Typically youth remaining on probation after the age of 18 are the more challenging youth to deal with.  There are concerns about placing a young adult in a facility with younger teens.  In addition this could increase our bed use.   If a youth is disruptive the court may order the youth to an adult facility.  It was suggested the Program and Policy look at programs geared to the older population.  There was one change the state implemented that did make sense.  When the Court transfers over a juvenile to be prosecuted as an adult the youth is housed in the juvenile system until convicted in adult court. 
Board presented Dean Genter and Rich Myers with plaques in recognition of their years of service to the Board.  Dean has served since 2001.  Rich has served since 2007.  The Board appreciates their service and contribution to the youth of our area.  
Meeting Adjourned – 10:40 a.m.
Next meeting scheduled for January 8, 2013
___________________________________________




_________________________

Respectively Submitted By






Date

___________________________________________




_________________________

Approved By









Date
